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Meeting was brought to order by the Chair, Tom McCarthy, at 2:15pm. Members present included Brian Cunningham, Lt. Col. Christopher Prosser, Jeff Dayton, Lynne Howard, Brian Bushweller, Senator David Sokola, Representative Pam Maier, John Casey, General Episcopo and Jeffrey Bross. Also in attendance were Kate Finnerty, Keith Warren, and Jerry Grant, who was representing Rep. Robert Gilligan. Members not in attendance include Rep. Robert Gilligan. 


Tom McCarthy welcomed everyone in the room to the meeting and explained the purpose of this meeting is to hear from those groups who submitted a Notice of Intent (NOI). Those present in the room then individually introduced themselves and Tom McCarthy asked all present to make sure they sign the attendance sheet. Tom McCarthy then expressed the desire of the group to finish with all presentations this afternoon and again at the next meeting the following morning. 


Kate Finnerty asked if the members all had an opportunity to review the minutes from the previous meeting. She asked those who did not to please take a minute now and review them.


Jeffrey Bross made a motion to approve the minutes as submitted. 


Jeff Dayton seconded the motion to approve the minutes.


All members agreed and the minutes were approved. 


Tom McCarthy read a prepared statement as follows: The Authority is gathered to hear presentations from those entities that submitted a Notice of Intent relating to the Kirkwood Army Reserve. The DoD has put forth eligibility requirements for those seeking to submit notices of interest. The Authority published these requirements earlier this year before and during a dedicated 3 month period for the receipt of notices. In all, seven Notices of Intent were received. The Authority is required to consider these notices of interest in preparation of the base development plan. That brings us to today’s meeting. I should add that today’s meeting is not required by the DoD. We are holding this meeting for the same reason we held the other non-required public hearings – to foster an awareness of options, to maximize public participation, to keep the community and homeless service providers involved, and to meet or exceed the standard put forth by the DoD. I wish to recognize and thank the Authority members who have left their businesses and work to be here.


Tom McCarthy then moved to Kate Finnerty to discuss the criteria consideration of each NOI.


Kate Finnerty briefly ran through each of the six listed criteria to be used in considering the NOI’s.  The criteria are all pieces of information that the DoD and HUD have indicated that the DRA must include in the Reuse Plan. She then asked if any member had a suggestion for any additional criteria to be considered. 


Tom McCarthy asked members to take a moment and think about the criteria and prepare to take a vote on approving this list. (hard copy)


Pam Maier questioned the criteria relating to the “homeless impact”. 


Kate Finnerty responded that the listed criteria were taken directly from Federal documents. 


Tom McCarthy asked for any additional discussion. 


Lynne Howard made a motion to approve the listed criteria for considering each of the NOI’s. 


Dave Sokola seconded the motion for approval of the listed criteria.


All members agreed and the criteria list was approved and adopted. 


Kate Finnerty then reviewed the instructions for the criteria packets with the members. She then moved to an explanation of the funding formula explaining the process of applying to DoD for planning money and the 10% State match. Kate indicated the requirement to move through the State’s Clearinghouse process which is scheduled for January of 2007. Kate then reminded the group of the Governor’s Executive Order that requires a progress report be submitted by the DRA no later than May 1, 2007. She further noted that the plan for the property is due to DoD and HUD by June 8, 2007. Kate will keep the group informed and up to date as they move forward. 


Tom McCarthy then welcomed those groups who submitted NOI’s to give their presentations.


The first presentation was given by the Homeless Planning Council of Delaware. The group was represented by Cara Robinson, Executive Director, and Cathy McKay. (Hard Copy)


Upon completion of this presentation, Tom McCarthy asked the members if there were any questions for the presenters. 


Jeffrey Bross asked if the Homeless Planning Council would need a minimum dollar figure to carry out the plan they proposed. 


Cathy McKay indicated they have no minimum dollar figure in mind.


Jeffrey Bross then asked if they had a maximum dollar figure in mind.


Cathy Mckay responded that they do not, and that the group understands the economic realities and that this property would not be an ideal location for a huge homeless shelter, but that the revenues from the property would be beneficial to their mission. 


Brian Cunningham noted he believes it would be unacceptable for the DRA to direct any money from the sale of the property, or a portion thereof, to a particular group because any proceeds would be directed to the Federal Government. 


General Episcopo indicated he believed Brian Cunningham’s assessment is correct.


Tom McCarthy noted they would confirm the notion concerning any money generated from the property. 


Nadab Bynum of the HUD Philadelphia office noted that he will research this and get back to the group with an answer.


Pam Maier then questioned if the money could come back to the DRA from the Federal Government.


Cathy McKay then relayed to the group that back in 1996 they lost funding due to a poor planning process, which is the reason they now have a successful planning process that continues throughout the year. She indicated that their voucher projects are easier because there are no bricks or mortar involved and those clients they serve are already receiving state services which include Medicaid.


General Episcopo asked if the Homeless Planning Council has ever received funding from a group such as this before.


Cathy McKay indicated they had not received this type of funding prior. 


Tom McCarthy indicated the group would now take a 10 minute break before hearing from the next group.


Tom McCarthy reconvened the meeting at 3:05pm and turned to the next group of presenters, the Red Clay Consolidated School District. Those in attendance representing this group included Pati Nash, George Middleton, Ruth LaJoie, Diane Dunmon and Brett Taylor.

(Hard Copy)


General Episcopo asked if their motivation for acquiring this property was cost savings.


Pati Nash indicated that cost savings were only a portion of their motivation, and that they are looking for a more efficient location due to the current effort required to move the buses everytime there is inclement weather or a threatening forecast.


General Episcopo asked if they had given any consideration to the sensitivity of the neighbors next to the Army Reserve Center given that nearly 60 buses would depart and arrive at this location twice a day.


Pati Nash indicated the Red Clay School District would be more than happy and willing to speak with the surrounding members of the community in addressing their concerns. 


Jeff Dayton asked if the Red Clay School District were to acquire this property, would they likely increase the number of school owned buses. 


George Middleton indicated they would not seek to increase the number of school-owned buses as it would be cost prohibitive and the extra space would be needed for employee parking. 


John Casey asked if they would be willing to coexist on the property with another entity.


Jeffrey Bross asked if they could subsist with only 4 acres or less. 


Brett Taylor responded that an engineer has reviewed their situation and yes, they could subsist with that amount of property.


Jeffrey Bross asked if they would require all the buildings currently on the site.


Pati Nash indicated they would. 


Jeffrey Bross asked if they would be willing to pay to use the site by reimbursing the Federal Government. 


Pati Nash indicated they would be willing to have that discussion. 


Jeffrey Bross asked if the use of this property would result in fuel savings.


Pati Nash responded that they were not definite on that matter, but this property would prove safer in terms of the time it takes the buses to reach the schools. 


Jeffrey Bross asked if they were willing to lease this property.


Pati Nash indicated they were agreeable to discussions of any options for potential uses of the property. 


Tom McCarthy asked for a minimum number of employees that would be on-site. 


Pati Nash responded with a maximum of 15 employees. 


Pam Maier noted the DRA is possibly looking for co-tenants due to the large size of the property. 


Brett Taylor noted that a completed study indicates they would need 10,000 square feet. 


Pam Maier asked if we had the figures or sizes of the buildings currently at the Army Reserve Center.


Kate Finnerty noted there are approximately 30,000 total square feet and that all this pertinent information is available on the web. 


Jeffrey Bross asked about any special zoning for the property. 


Kate Finnerty noted that Karl Kalbacher has the tax parcel information. 


Tom McCarthy asked if there were anymore questions for this group. 


Kate Finnerty then proposed the members take their marked sheets home with them, she will send them clean criteria sheets, and they should mark the new ones and return to her within a week.


Tom McCarthy noted tomorrow’s meeting at 9am and reviewed the four groups that will be giving presentations. 


Pam Maier asked about Tim Sheldon’s proposal.


Lynne Howard said she believes that Councilman Sheldon’s primary concern was that the property not be used for a homeless shelter.


Tom McCarthy asked the members for any new business to be taken up. 


Jeff Dayton asked if Councilman Sheldon submitted any formal proposal.


Tom McCarthy then asked Kate Finnerty to explain the difference between the public comment and the Notice of Intent for the members.


Kate Finnerty then explained the difference and why Councilman Sheldon’s letter is not and official NOI. 


General Episcopo noted that someone should clarify with the Councilman his intent and make sure he understands the difference. 


Tom McCarthy noted the Councilman was here earlier, heard the presentation and discussion, and then chose to leave. 


Lynne Howard indicated that she would have that conversation with Councilman Sheldon. 


Tom McCarthy noted an additional letter with a proposal from Brigadier General Ernest G. Talbert and made copies available to the members for their consideration.


Pam Maier asked if this proposal met the deadline for all submissions.


Tom McCarthy noted he was only circulating it today, and that members would discuss what to do with it tomorrow. 


Jeffrey Bross noted the members do have the option of simply forgetting this proposal since it was not submitted prior to the deadline. 


Tom McCarthy noted he was only honoring the request and the work which has been completed with the knowledge this proposal from General Talbert may not go forward. 


Pam Maier asked if General Talbert was aware of the deadline.


Lynne Howard referred Pam Maier to the cover letter.


Tom McCarthy noted a required motion to adjourn the meeting. 


Pam Maier gave a motion to adjourn


Jeffrey Bross seconded the motion. 


There were no additional comments and the meeting was adjourned at 3:46 p.m.

Minutes prepared by Keith Warren. 

